South Dakota State Fair Commission 
Meeting Minutes
May 16, 2017 • 2pm 
Nordby Exhibit Hall – Huron, SD

Conducting: 
Chairman Warren Lotsberg
1. Call to Order: Members Present: Dusty Anderson, Tom Harmon, Pam Geppert, Loren Noess, Peter Nielson, Denise Muntefering, Dick Shelton, Erin Yost and via teleconference Gary Sharp. Staff included Peggy Besch, Candi Briley, Paula Mom, Linda Traver, Vince Jager, and Joni Kiple.
2. Agenda Additions/Changes-None
3. Approval of March 27, 2017 Minutes: Motion to approve was made by Nielson, seconded by Noess; motion carried by roll call approval of all members present.  

1. Financials: Members were given an overview of the financials.  
2. State Fair Updates
a. Entertainment: 
i. Entertainment: Briley reported on the following: Confirmed are Vocal Trash, the Great Bear Show, Petting Zoo, DeSmet Farm Mutual will continue to sponsor the DeSmet Farm Mutual Tent with Mogen’s Heroes the first two days and The Overtones the other three days. Working on the opener for Lynryd Skynyrd. 

b. Ticket Sales: Briley reported that we have a new ticketing system, Etix, which is going very smoothly. Backrest ticket sales go on sale June 19, Friends of the Fair go on sale June 22 and Public tickets go on sale June 26. Will not be doing the Party Deck this year.
c. SDSU Promotion: Briley reported that SDSU contacted her. They have moved their football game that traditionally is held on Saturday to Thursday during the fair. We are doing a promotion with them where people who purchase a ticket to the game will receive a complimentary gate admission to the fair. They will also promote the fair during the game. 
d. Sponsorships: Briley gave an update on some new sponsorships.
e. Vending/Camping/Static: 
i. Camping lottery process will start soon for Gate 13; there are 31 new power sites to sell and 98 generator sites to sell. There are 197 names in the lottery for the new power and 140 names in the lottery for the SDSF generator.  
ii. Static entries deadline to enter is July 31st.
iii. Most of the livestock books are online however the online entry program is not, it will be up very soon. Education entries are all in for 2017, we have 5184 entries from 89 exhibitors, and in 2016 we had 5067 exhibits and 94 exhibitors, up 117 entries from 5 less exhibitors. 

iv. Kiple reported vending is going well and a little ahead of schedule with 339 contracts confirmed and 43 new vendors. Also mentioned switching the award plaques that are traditionally given out at the vendor breakfast to ribbons. Working on signage recognition for vendors that have been at the fair for several years.  
f. Draft Beer Barn: Tabled for this year.
g. Livestock Events:
i. Poultry/Rabbit Barn Space: Members discussed a letter received pertaining to the need for more space for both rabbits and poultry. Members discussed possible alternative locations for rabbits but could not identify a location big enough. Discussed trying to find a way of better showcasing both rabbits and poultry. Perhaps a bigger tent to serve as the show ring for both rabbits and poultry but not sure if there is enough room at the current location. There is not an easy solution at this time. Members were encouraged to look at this space during this year’s fair to help identify a longer term solution in the future. Perhaps a new structure for the rabbits but that is not a realistic solution in the near future given other infrastructure needs. 
ii. Ranch Rodeo: Ron Hins is not available this year to conduct the Ranch Rodeo. However, he is working to try and secure someone else to manage.
iii. Draft Horse: There is an inquiry about having the North American Classic cart series on Labor Day. However a sponsorship for the premiums would need to be secured.
h. 4-H Update: State Fair book is ready and on-line. Nielson reported they changed the entry deadline from August 1st to August 20th. Also reported they have moved to a market swine breed show per the request from the swine committee. Some changes will also be made to the market lamb show. Limit on static exhibits and livestock is 10 with unlimited in Youth in Action. 
i. FFA Ag Adventure Center: Besch reported that FFA continues to move forward on making improvements to enhance the educational experience for fairgoers including a new technology center kiosk that will focus on around the food we eat. Also new this year will be a robotic dairy simulator. Will have several theme days and different daily activities.
j. Commission Assignments: Besch will send out the assignment sheet commissioner duties for the 2017 fair.
k. Other: Besch reported that we partnered with Beadle County 4-H on a grant for tables and chairs for the Nordby Exhibit Hall which was awarded from the Huron Community Foundation. Also received a grant last year from United Way to purchase some recycling containers. The funds were allocated this year so the recycling containers will be purchased.
3. Off Season Events Update

a. National Jr. High Finals Rodeo: Besch gave an update on a recent visit from representatives from the National High School Rodeo Association as well as a meeting with the SD Jr. High Rodeo Association. There are lots of logistics involved with preparations. Vince, Paula and Peggy, along with some representatives from the Huron Chamber, will be traveling to Lebanon, TN in mid-June to attend the Jr. High Finals.  
b. Wheel Jam/SD BBQ Championships: There was an attendance of 16,000 at the 2016 event; all commissioners are encouraged to attend.
c. National Red Power Round Up: This event will be bid in Iowa in June for the year 2020. 
d. Activities & Upcoming Events: Mom gave an update on events held during the past month as well as some upcoming events. Besch stated that there is not an open weekend between mid-April until mid-August where there is not some type of an event taking place.  
4. Projects/Programing Updates 
a. Administrative Rules: Besch reported that the Department of Ag has been reviewing the rules and is going through the process to clean up the rules as some are out of date or not applicable anymore. Administrative Rule 12:02, pertaining to the State Fair, has lots of suggested changes as many of the rules are outdated, not applicable, already listed in vendor or exhibitor handbook or listed as a policy. The process to change the rules is in progress. 
b. General Maintenance: Jager gave an update on some maintenance projects including two new fire hydrants have been installed as part of installing water to the south campgrounds. Anticipates having water on some of the campsites in time for Wheel Jam to test the system. Will continue to work on completion for the rest of the sites throughout the summer. Lots of set-ups and tear downs for all of the events going on. General clean-up of grounds. Concrete work being done in front of the grandstand. Gate 1 has been widened for campers to come in.  
i. M&R Projects: The roof on the Expo Building and Family Living Center are currently under construction. The structural study on the Sheep Barn was recently conducted so waiting on the report. It appears that some more structural work will need to be done. Work should begin soon on the Food Court (some electrical upgrades, new doors and counter tops). Work on the Women’s Building doors and addition of an ADA restroom as well as other restroom improvements to some of the bath houses should begin soon as well. The carnival mat will be getting new asphalt starting in mid-June. 
5. Commissioner or Manager Reports: 
a. It was suggested that a press release should be done on all of the positive things happening on the SD State Fairgrounds. 
b. The question was raised that since the Open Class Beef Complex is the most used facility on the Fairgrounds, is there any plans to do any upgrades to those restrooms; the addition of hot water would be helpful. Something to consider for the future.
6. Adjourned.
